January 10, 2018

Minutes of the regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Skokie Public Library held
in the Skokie Public Library Board Room, Wednesday, January 10, 2018.

CALL TO ORDER
Mark Prosperi, President, called the meeting to order at 6:34 p.m.

Members present: Mark Prosperi, President; Diana Hunter, Vice President/President
Emerita; Mira Barbir; Susan Greer; Eugene F. Griffin; Jonathan H. Maks, M.D.; and
Richard Kong, Director.

Member absent: Karen Parrilli, Secretary.

Staff present: Laura McGrath, Deputy Director; Eileen Coloumbe, Customer Services
Manager; Audrey Williams, Administrative Assistant.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR AND CLOSED MEETINGS OF
DECEMBER 13, 2017

Mrs. Hunter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Griffin, to approve the minutes of the
regular and closed meetings of December 13, 2017, subject to additions and/or
corrections. There being no additions or corrections, the minutes were approved
unanimously and placed on file. The vote was 6 ayes and O nays.

COMMENTS FROM OBSERVERS
No observers were present.
BILLS

Mr. Kong noted a change in the List of Bills. The charge for LIRA insurance was
incorrectly put under Health, Dental and Life and has been moved to the correct line of
General Insurance.

The Board noted the downloaded version of the Visa and American Express invoices and
wishes this format to be continued.

Mrs. Hunter asked if the circulation of books specific to a specific culture in the
community could be checked.

A motion was made by Mrs. Hunter, seconded by Mrs. Barbir:

MOTION: THAT THE SKOKIE PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
APPROVE THE BILLS, SUBJECT TO AUDIT.



The roll call vote for approval was 6 ayes and 0 nays; the motion passed unanimously.

CONSENT AGENDA (Financial Statements; Circulation Report/Dashboard; Reports
from Department Heads; Gifts; Personnel)

Mr. Prosperi asked who created Bruce Brigell’s retirement announcement. Mrs. McGrath

stated librarian Allyson Coan used an invitation website. Mrs. Hunter suggested
enlarging the invitation so the Board and staff could sign it.

Mrs. Hunter made a motion, seconded by Dr. Maks:

MOTION:  THAT THE SKOKIE PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
APPROVE THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, SUBJECT TO AUDIT,
AND THAT THE FOLLOWING CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS BE
PLACED ON FILE:

1. CIRCULATION REPORT/DASHBOARD
2. REPORTS FROM DEPARTMENT HEADS

3. GIFTS: $30.00 FROM JENNY A. COOK FOR PUZZLES FOR
YOUTH SERVICES:; $250.00 FROM JOSEPH B. PLAUCHE AND
MARY M. PALUCHE IN APPRECIATION

4. PERSONNEL: TERMINATION: ERIKA KALLMAN, FULL-TIME
DIGITAL LITERACY SUPERVISOR, LEARNING EXPERIENCES,
EFFECTIVE MARCH 2, 2017; HIRE: MAHEEN ANWAR, PART-
TIME CUSTOMER SERVICES ASSISTANT, CUSTOMER
SERVICES, EFFECTIVE JANUARY 5, 2018.

The motion passed unanimously. There were 6 ayes and O nays.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Master Plan Update

Since the December meeting when the Board approved moving forward with the master
planning process with Andrew Berman, we have finalized the agreement and have had
some initial discussions with Berman about the first phase of the project. Conversations
with staff about the various spaces in the library will provide some initial raw data and a
launching point for Berman to use for his design work. Berman will also be present
during Staff Day on January 18, where he will provide a short presentation and engage
the staff in an activity to obtain insights about the library. Berman and his associates will
also spend the entire day on Friday, January 19 to talk to smaller groups of key staff.



Berman will then return to the library in February to share initial designs with the Board
and staff.

Mr. Kong noted a possible special meeting to meet with Mr. Berman.
The Board would like the staff day agenda sent to them.

Village Tax Levy Presentation

The Village Board voted to approve the 2017 tax levy, including the library’s levy,
during the December 18, 2017 meeting. There were no comments or questions from the
Board about the library’s tax levy. On that same night, the Village Board voted to
approve the 8000 North project, and there were several mentions of the advantages of
having the project so close to the library. Mr. Kong will schedule a meeting with some of
the development team members to share more information about the library.

Mrs. Hunter requested an outline of the 8000 North project.

Coming Together in Skokie and Niles Township

This year’s Coming Together in Skokie and Niles Township program series will focus on
building knowledge of and appreciation for the diversity of Muslim Americans. Through
a series of programs and through selected books, participants will learn about Muslim
American identities and cultures. The opening ceremony will be held on Sunday,

January 28 starting at noon in the Niles West auditorium. Author of Muslim Girl: A
Coming of Age, Amani Al-Khatahtbeh, will visit the library for a program on Monday,
March 19 at 7pm. More information about all of the programs and selected books can be
found at http://comingtogether.in/.

Staff Day

Staff Day will be held on Thursday, January 18 this year and the library will be closed for
this event as usual. Beck Tench, the visiting scholar from the summer focusing on
contemplative practices and mindfulness, will present a keynote, and Andrew Berman
and his team will be present for meetings with staff. We are exploring ways in which we
can invite all of the staff present on Staff Day to share their insights about our spaces.
Each department will also have time to meet, and we will have a variety of breakout
sessions and other team-building activities during the afternoon. Interested Board
members are encouraged to participate in the day.



Voter Registration

The library will be offering voter registration, in collaboration with Niles Township and
League of Women Voters, beginning with MLK Weekend (Saturday, January 13 -
Monday, January 15) and ending Presidents’ Weekend (Saturday, February 17 — Monday,
February 19). Library staff will also be registering voters on Sundays only for the weeks
in between those two 3-day events. Interpreters will be available for Armenian, Assyrian,
Korean, Mandarin, Spanish, and Urdu.

BOOMBox

The next theme for the BOOMBox will focus on animals. This rotation will run from
January 2 - April 15, with each week focusing on a different group of animals. This will
provide patrons the opportunity to learn about animal biology, behavior, diet, and more.

Smartlocker

Due to frequent malfunctions, the Smartlocker (remote locker system for reserve pickup
and returning materials) was removed from the Weber Center. Library staff notified
Smartlocker users, and we will continue to explore alternatives for providing pickup and
drop-off options for patrons outside of the library.

Bookmobile Repair

Last year, the bookmobile staff reported an issue with the heating units emitting fumes
inside the vehicle. After some attempts earlier in the year to resolve the issue, we
continued to notice the problem so we are planning to replace the current diesel units
with electric heaters. Specialty vehicle consultant Michael Swendrowski inspected the
vehicle closely and he concurs with our proposed action.

Staff visit to Illinois Holocaust Museum and Education Center

A group of library staff visited the Illinois Holocaust Museum and Education Center
recently to view the Take a Stand exhibit, including the hologram technology that is used
to share the stories of Holocaust survivors. The museum provided entrance at no charge,
and we are planning to work with them to send another group of staff in the upcoming
months. We will continue to explore future partnership opportunities with IHMEC.

2018 ALA Midwinter Conference

Mr. Kong will be attending the 2018 ALA Midwinter Conference in Denver, CO in early
February. He will participate in the PLA Board meeting and the PLA EDI (equity,
diversity, inclusion) Task Force meeting and discussion group. Other staff attending



include Amy Koester (ALSC Board), Mary Michell (Siebert Award Committee), and
Lorrie Hansen (Batchelder Award Committee).

APPROVAL OF BORROWING POLICY

Over the past several months staff have been working on revising and updating our
existing borrowing policies. Currently our borrowing procedures are governed by eleven
different policies and a number of additional procedures. All of these policies (listed
below with the date they were reviewed and approved) as well as any other borrowing
policies and practices will be superseded by the new comprehensive borrowing policy.

These policies will be superseded by the new policy:

e SALS Cardholder policy (March 1, 1994)

e Business Cards (October 21, 1994)

e Circulating Equipment (June 1, 2016)

e DVDs/Videos (June 1, 2009)

e Opening DVD collection to ILL (May 15, 2007)

o (Extension of) Borrowing Privileges within RAILS (May 14, 2014)
e Reciprocal Borrowing of DVDs and CDs (April 11, 2007)

e Teen Card (April 2, 2015)

e Current Fees & Rationale (September 9, 2009)

¢ Rationale for Fees (September 9, 2009)

e Lower Late fee on DML items and STEAM Kkits (June 1, 2015)

We hope that this revised borrowing policy addresses our core service value of pursuing
access and equity, while also bringing us closer to achieving some of our strategic goals
and objectives. Over the past year staff have worked on trying to increase the number_of
Skokie cardholders and also to decrease the number of patrons who have fines as well as
the number of patrons who are blocked from using our services because they have more
than $10 in fines on their card. This revised borrowing policy addresses these and other
issues. As we developed this revised policy we tried to incorporate patron feedback
which staff has received about our borrowing policies and also to think of ways that our
policy could be more aligned with our goals and objectives.

The following areas in the policy have been updated or revised and we have provided
some information about the rationale for these changes below.

Borrowing limits:

e Change Most Wanted book limit from 2 per Skokie card to no limit per Skokie card



o This collection is large enough to support this change and patrons have
requested the ability to take more than 2 Most Wanted books at a time.
Increase Hot Pick DVD limit from 2 per Skokie card to 4 per Skokie card
o The collection is now large enough to support this change.
Increase Reserve limit from 25 per Skokie card to 40 per Skokie card
o Patrons appreciate the ability to place holds on both items that are on shelf
and on order. In the past we have kept the reserve limit lower due to concerns
about space and staff time. We have examined our procedures and available
data and feel confident that we can handle an increase in the reserve limit.
This could also have a positive impact on circulation.
Cap overall checkout at 200 items per Skokie card
o We have not had an overall checkout limit in the past but feel it would be
responsible to have a cap. Currently only a handful of power users have a
large number of items checked out. We don’t want to limit their use but we do
want to have an overall cap to limit our liability.
Increase DVD limit from 10 per card to 30 per card
o We have a very large DVD collection and circulation has been edging
downward in this area. Patrons, especially those interested in checking out
youth and family films, have asked to be able to take more than 10 at a time.
The collection can support this increase.
Increase borrowing limit for reciprocal cardholders from 10 per card to 30 per card
o Reciprocal borrowing has been declining and currently accounts for only 8%
of total library circulation. In most cases other area libraries have no limit on

reciprocal borrowing. Those that do have limits set the number at 30.

Overdue Fines:

Reduce daily overdue fine for most items to $.10 per day.

o We currently have four different fine levels ($.10, $.15, $.25, and $1). This can
be confusing for both patrons and staff. Rather than increase any category,
the new policy sets the overdue fine for most items at $.10 per day while
leaving the fine for late STEAM kits and tech items at $1.

Library Cards:

No minimum age to register for a Youth library card
o The library promotes and encourages early literacy. Engaging the youngest
members of our community by allowing them to obtain a library card will



support these efforts, while hopefully igniting in our youngest users a lifelong
love of reading and the library.
e Reduce minimum age to register for an adult library card from 16 to 14 and eliminate
the teen card option
o Currently, when youth enter high school they can no longer use the computers
in the youth area. But they need an adult card to use the computers on the
second floor. So changing this policy ensures consistency with our other
procedures and services. The teen card option would be unnecessary if the
age is changed to 14. Despite our efforts over the past few years only a
handful of teens have taken advantage of the teen card option.
e Sunset the SALS (Skokie Accessible Library Services) card
o Patrons who need access to specialized collections and services will be able
to speak to Community Engagement staff and exceptions to our borrowing
policy may be made on a case by case basis.
e Cards will no longer expire
o Address verification will be run every 6 months to identify those who have
changed addresses. This address verification will negate the need for

expiration dates on cards.

Mrs. McGrath recommends that the Board approve the revised Borrowing Policy and that
the policy be reviewed by the Board on an annual basis going forward.

Mrs. Coulombe discussed each of the above points.

Mr. Griffin mentioned that Foods for Fines, School Supplies for Fines was not
mentioned. The Board suggested a statement be put in the borrowing policy “If you can’t
pay your fines, please contact us” noting that the wording would have to be carefully
selected.

In regards to Reciprocal Borrowing, Mrs. Hunter questioned what Evanston Public
Library allows. Mrs. McGrath will check on this.

A motion was made by Mr. Griffin, seconded by Mrs. Greer:

MOTION:  THAT THE SKOKIE PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
APPROVE THE BORROWING POLICY AS PRESENTED AND THAT
THE BORROWING POLICY BE REVIEWED YEARLY. THE POLICY
WOULD BE EFFECTIVE FEBRUARY 1, 2018 (COPY ATTACHED).

The motion passed unanimously. The vote was 6 ayes and 0 nays.



Mrs. Coulombe left the meeting at 7:12 p.m.
ADOPTION OF REVISED PERSONNEL CODE

Although the Board approved a revised Personnel Code just recently in October 2017,
recent state legislation regarding local governments’ sexual harassment policies requires
us to make some slight modifications to our current Nondiscrimination, Anti-Harassment,
and Non-Retaliation Policy (Section 2.3).

A resolution was provided by Amanda Collman, our human resources attorney at
Robbins Schwartz, to amend our existing policy to conform to Public Act 100-554. The
re-worded policy itself, with the changes marked in blue and underlined was distributed.

Mr. Kong recommends Board approval of the resolution to amend Skokie Public
Library’s Nondiscrimination, Anti-Harassment, and Non-Retaliation Policy to
incorporate such additional provisions as may be needed to establish and conform the
policy to the requirements of Public Act 100-554.

A motion was made by Mr. Griffin, seconded by Dr. Maks:

MOTION:  THAT THE SKOKIE PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
APPROVE THE RESOLUTION TO AMEND SKOKIE PUBLIC
LIBRARY’S NONDISCRIMINATION, ANTI-HARASSMENT, AND
NON-RETALIATION POLICY TO INCORPORATE SUCH
ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS AS MAY BE NEEDED TO ESTABLISH
AND CONFORM THE POLICY TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF
PUBLIC ACT 100-554 AS PRESENTED (COPY ATTACHED).

The motion passed unanimously. The vote was 6 ayes and O nays.

APPROVAL OF AIR HANDLER EQUIPMENT UPGRADE

Components on the library’s two air handlers (S-1 and S-2) located in the second floor
mechanical room require replacement due to normal wear and aging. According to our
capital asset plan completed earlier in 2017, the condensation drain pans of S-1 and S-2
are leaking and require replacement. In addition, the variable frequency drives (VFDs) of
S-1 and S-2 are obsolete and should be replaced, and the associated supply fans of S-1
and S-2 have exceeded expected useful life and should be replaced. The air handlers on
the second floor regulate and circulate air to the entire floor, so this repair is required in
order to keep our system running smoothly. The estimated remaining useful life of the
other air handlers in the building located in the basement and on the third floor is 34
years.



We posted an RFP (request for proposals) for this upgrade and received three proposals.

Murphy & Miller Mechanical of Chicago, Illinois, submitted the lowest bid for all the
work specified in the RFP at a total price of $86,967. Atomatic Mechanical of Arlington
Heights, Illinois, submitted a bid at $93,280. First Point Mechanical of Rolling Meadows
submitted a bid at $128,843.

Maintenance and Security Manager Tim Murphy reviewed each of the bids and
recommends approval of the bid from Murphy & Miller Mechanical. They are the lowest
qualified bidder and provided all of the necessary paperwork for the RFP. According to
Tim Murphy, Murphy & Miller Mechanical is a well-respected HVAC contractor in the
Chicago area and would easily be able to handle a project such as this one.

The project would be scheduled immediately upon Board approval so it would be
completed before the warmer seasons.

Mr. Kong recommends Board approval of the bid from Murphy & Miller Mechanical to
complete the second floor air handler equipment upgrade at a total cost of $86,967.

Discussion followed. The Board would like Mr. Kong to ask architect Andrew Berman to
review the proposal for the air handler upgrades to see if there would be a potential
impact on the upcoming master plan.

A motion was made by Mr. Griffin, seconded by Dr. Maks.

MOTION:  THAT THE SKOKIE PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
APPROVE THE BID FROM MURPHY & MILLER MECHANICAL TO
COMPLETE THE SECOND FLOOR AIR HANDLER EQUIPMENT
UPGRADE AT A TOTAL COST OF $86,967.00 BUT ONLY IF
ARCHITECT ANDREW BERMAN SEES NO POTENTIAL IMPACT
ON THE UPCOMING MASTER PLAN.

The roll call vote for approval was unanimous. There were 6 ayes and O nays.

QUARTERLY INVESTMENT UPDATE

The investment policy states that the director shall prepare a quarterly report on
investments and their returns.

The library’s Reserve Fund for Sites and Buildings includes the following accounts, with
their respective balances at the end of the 4th Quarter 2017.

o MB Financial Reserve Fund ($1,013,275)
o IL Funds Reserve Account ($3,778,372)
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o IMET Reserve Fund ($545)
o North Shore Community Bank Max Safe 4 CDs ($1,023,724)
o First Bank & Trust CDs ($2,284,819)

The total balance of the Reserve Fund as of December 31, 2017 is $8,100,735. This is a
3.3% increase from the balance at the end of calendar year 2016. Interest earned in
calendar year 2017 totaled $59,330.77 and the end-of-year transfer from the operating
fund into the reserve fund in June 2017 was $200,000.

A spreadsheet providing more detail about the accounts that make up the Reserve Fund
and their returns was distributed.

The Board noted the Quarterly Investment Update. No action was taken.

PROJECTED FY 2018-2019 BUDGET

The Village Board approved a levy for 2017 of $12,205,561, exclusive of the debt
repayment that does not need to be re-levied each year. The amount of the debt levy is
$1,269,425 for a total levy of $13,474,986 as approved by the library Board in September
2017.

A preliminary draft budget for FY 2018-2019, including estimates for anticipated
revenues and expenditures was distributed. Please note that the order of the budget lines
has changed to group related accounts together, and some of the accounts have been
renamed to provide more clarity.

This is the first look at the projected budget, and Mr. Kong welcomes any comments or
questions. He will provide revised budget projections in February and March, and the
Board will be asked to vote to approve the budget in April.

At this point, Mr. Kong highlighted the following:

e Mr. Kong has included $300,000 in projected revenues from corporate personal
property replacement taxes even though we received $383,947 in FY 2017. For FY
2018, the Illinois Department of Revenue estimates a decline of 23.84% from the FY
2017 replacement tax allocations. He is also being very conservative with the grants
revenues because we have not yet received the Per Capita Grant from the State for FY
2017.

e The largest portion of our expenses is for the salary line currently projected at
$6,929,100. Mr. Kong factored in a tentative increase of 3.6% to allow for both a cost
of labor increase and a merit increase upon Board approval. The Board typically
considers increases in March, so more information will be provided in the next couple
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of months, and the final salary projection may change by the time the Board votes on
the budget in April.

e The IMRF employer’s rate for 2018 is 11.19%, and Mr. Kong is factoring in a FICA
rate of 7.65% of the wages.

e Mr. Kong plans to increase the Programming budget significantly due to the
increased emphasis and demand on learning experiences provided at the library for
patrons of all ages. Some of the increase comes from a portion of the Media
Lab/MakerSpace budget that will be eliminated and folded into the Programming and
Technology lines, respectively.

e The overall collection budget is expected to remain relatively flat, though Mr. Kong
expects to decrease the budget for physical content, learning platforms, and research
databases. The budget for leased content (i.e., eBooks and other digital content) will
be increased due to anticipated heavy use of Hoopla and the addition of Kanopy. The
budget for materials processing will also need to be increased due to anticipated
processing needs that may stem from renovated collection areas and shelving
arrangements.

e The budget for Business Processing Fees (currently listed as Data Processing) will see
a significant increase because Mr. Kong would like to add previously unbudgeted
expenses for bank fees and credit card processing fees. This line will continue to
include payroll processing fees as well.

e A line for the parking lease with St. Paul Church has been added to the budget.

e Our general insurance costs will go down due to the decision to sign on with LIRA.

e Lastly, the Capital line is expected to decrease. If other capital projects for the
immediate future become known as the master planning process progresses, Mr.
Kong plans to indicate the need for use of some of our Reserve Fund in the final
projected budget to be provided to the Board in April. Even without pulling from the
Reserve Fund, he anticipated having approximately $571,544 in our Capital line,
which exceeds the Board’s goal of $550,000 each year based on our capital asset
plan.

Other adjustments were made to some of the other budget lines. These estimates may be
adjusted over the next couple of months as Mr. Kong continues to discuss the budget with
the Board and staff.

Approval of the budget is not required until April 2018, though Mr. Kong welcomes
questions and comments from the Board at this time.
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Discussion followed. Mr. Prosperi asked that during the discussion of increases in
salaries he would like to see what Federal, State, and other libraries are giving their
employees.

APPROVAL OF AND AUTHORIZATION FOR COUNSEL TO SIGN EXTENSION
TO TOLLING AGREEMENT WITH IMET

Last January, the Board approved an extension of the IMET (Illinois Metropolitan
Investment Fund) tolling agreement. This extension expires on January 31, 2018, IMET’s
attorney has contacted our legal counsel Heidi Katz to offer another extension to the
tolling agreement. The proposal is to extend the tolling agreement for one year,
terminating on January 31, 2019.

Heidi Katz recommends that the Board approve this one-year extension of the tolling
agreement and authorize Robbins Schwartz to execute and return the tolling agreement
extension to IMET’s attorney.

Both the original tolling agreement and the proposed text for the one-year extension were
distributed. Sofia Anastopoulos from IMET informed Mr. Kong that a settlement has
been reached with Pennant entities and there will be some kind of distribution of funds.
Mr. Kong will inform the Board when he obtains more information.

Board approval of the extension of the IMET tolling agreement and authorization for
Heidi Katz to execute and return the agreement to IMET’s attorneys on the Board’s
behalf is requested.

Mr. Prosperi gave an explanation of a tolling agreement.
A motion was made by Mrs. Hunter, seconded by Mrs. Greer:

MOTION:  THAT THE SKOKIE PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
APPROVE THE EXTENSION OF THE IMET TOLLING
AGREEMENT AND AUTHORIZE HEIDI KATZ (LIBRARY LEGAL
COUNSEL) TO EXECUTE AND RETURN THE AGREEMENT TO
IMET’S ATTORNEYS ON THE BOARD’S BEHALF.

The motion passed unanimously. The vote was 6 ayes and 0 nays.
APPROVAL OF DESIGNATION OF FOIA OFFICER

In January 2010, the Board adopted a policy in keeping with the Illinois Freedom of
Information Act as required by Illinois law. The FOIA law prescribes explicit steps for
responding to requests for public records and sets a deadline for response to requests at
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five business days with a potential five-day extension. These more stringent
requirements, together with stiffer penalties for compliance failure, make it advisable to
have a back-up FOIA Officer.

The Board designated Susan Dickens to serve as the library’s primary Freedom of
Information Officer. Due to staffing changes, we do not currently have a backup FOIA
Officer.

Mr. Kong recommends that the Board approve Audrey Williams, the new Administrative
Assistant, as the library’s back-up FOIA Officer.

A motion was made by Mrs. Hunter, seconded by Mrs. Greer:

MOTION:  THAT THE SKOKIE PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
APPOINT AUDREY WILLIAMS AS THE LIBRARY’S BACK-UP
FOIA OFFICER.

The motion passed unanimously. There were 6 ayes and O nays.

REACHING ACROSS ILLINOIS LIBRARY SYSTEM (RAILS)
The RAILS Board of Directors did not meet in December 2017.

COMMENTS FROM TRUSTEES

Mrs. Barbir commented on the letter from Noreen Winningham who wrote in regard to
African American History Month being just one month—it should be ongoing. Mrs.
Barbir understands her concern especially with the library’s commitment to social equity
and that we should provide programs throughout the year. Mr. Prosperi suggested setting
aside a fund to bring in speakers or a keynote for Martin Luther King, Jr Day so many
major universities are close by that have history professors. Mrs. Barbir also suggested
Family Action Network.

ADJOURNMENT

At 7:50 p.m. a motion was made by Mrs. Hunter, seconded by Mrs. Greer to adjourn the
regular meeting. The motion passed unanimously.

Karen Parrilli, Secretary













































































































































































